EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

MONDAY 1 JUNE 2009

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder) 

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder)
Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder)
ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Mrs N Clarke as an observer.

Councillor Mrs J Riddle as the Ward Councillor.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest in relation to any item on the Agenda.

WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed Councillor Ellis to his first meeting of the Executive following his appointment as a Portfolio Holder for Culture and Community Services.
EX.112/09
PETITION - PLAY SPACES IN BELLE VUE



(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
 Environment and Infrastructure




Subject Matter

The Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition signed by 47 young people regarding the lack of play spaces in the Grinsdale Avenue, Moorpark Avenue and Palmer Road area of Belle Vue.

Master Lewis Young attended the meeting and spoke on behalf of the petitioners.  He informed the meeting that there was no play area convenient for the young children in the Grinsdale Avenue, Moorpark Avenue and Palmer Road area of Belle Vue.  Children had previously been able to play on an area of land adjacent to 10 Moorpark Avenue but that area of land had now been developed as part of a housing estate.  He informed the meeting that the Spider Park in Belle Vue was across a busy road and was too far away from his street.  Other areas in the city had a number of parks where children could play but the children who lived in Moorpark Avenue and close by didn't have any parks to play in.  The Local Plan had identified that the Burgh Road area had a lack of play areas and it seemed that this part of Belle Vue had been forgotton.  He added that more houses were being built which would mean that there would be more children and he asked where those children would play.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.33/09 which had been prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He informed Members that the housing estate had two small amenity open spaces which offered some limited play value, and there had been a small triangle of grass adjacent to 10 Moorpark Avenue which had been lost along with the grass verge when the housing scheme had been developed.  He added that the Council had a defined strategy regarding the provision of play areas and there was a criteria in place to prioritise investment on those play areas.  He added that there was also planning guidance with regards to the provision of play areas in housing developments.  

The Portfolio Holder added that as part of the development at the Story Housing Development site, the developer had contributed £45,000 through a Section 106 Agreement for the provision and maintenance of sport pitches, amenity open space and play facilities. It was intended that the majority of that funding should be used at the nearest significant green space which is at the Spider Park adjacent to the Belle Vue Junior School but he felt it was important that the City Council should work with Master Young and the other young petitioners to come to an appropriate solution regarding the provision of play areas that would best benefit the young people in the area.

Councillor Mrs Riddle, Ward Councillor for the area also addressed the Committee on the subject of the petition.  She informed Members that the petition had been presented to a recent Neighbourhood Forum and the Forum had been impressed by the way in which the petition had been organised and presented.  She was disappointed that the area of ground that the children had previously played on had been taken away as part of the housing development, and whilst she accepted that that area of grass would not be returned back she hoped that the Council would be able to assist with the provision of play areas.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the report be received and that the Director of Community Services in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure undertake detailed consultation with the petitioners, the local community and the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership prior to implementing any works.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure adequate provision is made as well as involving the community and potential users in the design of the area.
EX.113/09
PROVISIONAL GENERAL FUND REVENUE OUTTURN



2008/09



(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services reported (CORP.14/09) on the outturn for the 2008/09 General Fund Revenue Budget. She informed Members that the outturn showed that the net under spend for Council services as at 31 March 2009 was £3,577,380 of which £2,351,192 related to additional income achieved from in-year budget initiatives and £1,226,188 relating to Directorate under spends. She set out details of requests to carry forward committed expenditure of £1,005,600 which, if approved, would result in a total under spend of £2,571,780.

The Director of Corporate Services commented that once the supplementary estimates which had been approved throughout the year and the carry forward requests which had been approved were included, the Council's revised budget for 2008/09 was a total of £19,417,600.  She summarised the expenditure for individual Directorates and provided an explanation of the major variances in those budgets.  She also itemised the budget headings which had achieved savings and provided increased income.

The Director of Corporate Services also reminded Members that some budgets had been reduced during 2008/09 in order to reflect the revised post recession income trends in recognition of shortfalls in car parking and licensing income etc.  The Council had also increased its bad debt provision but had received additional grant from the DCLG to spend on recession mitigation initiatives.

The Director also circulated details of the carry forward requests which had been submitted by Directorates and added that if Members were minded to approve the carry forward requests a recommendation would need to be submitted to the City Council.

She added that due to the level of under spends identified within the report approximately £2.572 million would be returned to the Council's projects reserve which would replenish the level of useable revenue balances. However, there would still be a projected shortfall against the minimum reserve figure for the period from 2010/11 onwards.  

The Director also commented on the efficiency savings and the Annual Efficiency Statement and highlighted changes to the Efficiency Programme during 2008/09, which had increased the Council's internal efficiency target to 3.82% which was some £269,000 above the DCLG requirement.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance noted the levels of under spend but drew Members attention to the significant one off benefits that the Council had received in respect of the Lanes Equity Rental Calculation and the VAT refunds which would not be available again in future years.  The Portfolio Holder also commented on the award of £194,173 which had been received in respect of LABGI money and the suggestion that this should be spent on recession mitigation initiative.  He drew Members attention to the fact that it may be necessary for the Council to move quickly on such initiatives and he sought authority for himself in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder for Economy to progress these initiatives, with any decision on expenditure being referred to Council by the Portfolio Holders (via the Executive) it being a Council decision to release the funds currently held in Reserves.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Executive 

(I)
Note the net under spend on the General Fund as at 31 March 2009 at 
£3,577,380.

(ii)
Endorse the carry forward requests of £1,005,600 it being noted that 
this would result in an under spend position of £2,571,780.

(iii)
Recommend the City Council on 29 June to approve the carry forward 
requests referred to above, the details of which were set out in Report 
CORP.14/09. 

(iv) 
Recommend the City Council to agree to establish earmarked reserves 
at 31 March 2009 as follows:

To provide £250,000 in 2008/09 to cover the estimated potential costs 
associated with planning litigation for the Airport and the Sainsbury 
site.


To transfer balances remaining from the Building Maintenance Service Review of £102,100 to reserves and that they be earmarked for use pending future decisions.  The final balance of £133,526 for Sure Start and £303,181 for EEAC having now been determined on these two services.

(v)
Approve the virement of £46,100 for the City Council's element of East Cumbria Countryside Partnership redundancy costs from the supplementary estimate approved for building maintenance.

(vi)
That the Executive request the Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance to discuss with Officers the possible initiatives to offset the effects of the recession and report back to a future meeting of the Executive it being noted that any decision to release the funding currently held in Reserves would require a decision by Council.
Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the General Fund Revenue Outturn and make recommendations to the City Council on underspends.
EX.114/09
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL OUTTURN 2008/09 AND REVISED


CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2009/10



(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services reported (CORP.15/09) on the Provisional Outturn for the Council's Capital Programme together with details of the revised Capital Programme for 2009/10.  She informed Members that the outturn showed that the net underspend for Council services as at 31 March 2009 was £4,073,532.  She added that requests for the carry forward of committed expenditure of £4,071,000 had been submitted which if approved would result in an underspend of £2,532.  She detailed for Members the schemes where there had been underspends and also the schemes where there had been significant overspends.

The Director of Corporate Services set out for Members the position in regard to carry forward requests on the Capital Programme.  The Director also identified for Members the resources which had been used to fund the 2008/09 Capital Programme and detailed the 5 year Capital Programme for the period 2009/10 to 2013/14.  She informed Members that the programme for 2009/10 totalled £12,900,500 and this was based upon the programme agreed by the Council in its budget in February 2009, plus the carry forwards already approved by the Executive and the commitments brought forward from 2008/09.

She also detailed the proposed funding arrangements for the revised 2009/10 programme.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1)
That the Executive note the net underspend on the Capital 
Programme as at 31 March 2009 of £4,073,532.

(2)
That the Executive endorse the carry forward requests of £4,071,000 it being noted that if approved this would result in an underspend position of £2,532.

(3)
That the Executive recommend the City Council on the 29 June 2009 to approve the carry forward requests and to agree to establishing a provision  of up to  £30,000 for concessionary fares and the use of the Sheepmount reserve in 2008/09 to fund expenditure on Sheepmount drainage.

(4)
That the revised Capital Programme for 2009/10 as detailed in Appendix B to report CORP.15/09 be recommended to the City Council on 29 June 2009 for approval.

(5)
That the City Council at its meeting on 29 June 2009 be recommended to agree that the additional Regional Housing Funding in 2009/10 be used for Disabled Facilities Grants.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the Capital Outturn for 2008/09 and make recommendations to the City Council on carry forward requests and the 2009/10 Capital Programme.
EX.115/09
TREASURY MANAGEMENT OUTTURN 2008/09


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Treasury and Insurance Manager submitted the Annual Report on Treasury Management (CORP.13/09).  He informed Members that the report was required under both the Financial Procedure Rules and CIFPA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  He also submitted the regular report on Treasury Transactions for the period 01 January 2009 - 31 March 2009.  He drew Members attention to the significant development in the Money Markets over the previous 12 months and its effect on the Council's investments.  He also drew Members attention to the various performance statistics included within the report.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the report be received and noted as the Annual Report on Treasury Management which is required under the CIFPA Code of Practice and is incorporated within the City Council's Constitution.
Reasons for Decision

To receive the annual report on Treasury  Management.
EX.116/09
COUNCIL TAX NON DOMESTIC RATES



(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter

The Head of Revenues and Benefits reported (CORP.17/09) detailing the provisional outturn for 2008/09 in respect of Council Tax and National Non Domestic Rates.

He informed Members that the estimated outturn suggested that a collection rate of 98.15% would be achieved in respect of Council Tax.  This would be the first time since Council Tax was introduced that the City Council's collection figure would not meet the budgeted projection of 98.5%. He also added that due to the recession the Council was currently collecting less brought forward arrears and was therefore having to increase the level of bad debt provision in this respect by a further £125,000.  He added that based on the 2008/09 collection fund outturn position and the prevailing economic conditions, the Council could consider reducing its estimated Council Tax losses on collection from the current 98.5% to 98% in future years. 

The Head of Revenues and Benefits added that it had not been possible to raise the level of the Council's performance on Council Tax collection out of the bottom quartile when compared to Council's nationally. He added that most of the District Councils in Carlisle's comparator group were small affluent rural authorities without the same deprivation issues as Carlisle.  Carlisle also had in place a robust Anti-Poverty Strategy.

The Head of Revenues also set out for Members a breakdown of the current year's arrears and the arrangements which were presently in place for Council Tax collection.  He added that the Council could move out of the bottom quartile by following the lead of other Council's in posting remittances to the current debt rather than to the oldest debt. Whilst this had been proposed to be piloted during the last year, technical issues had prevented the initiative being progressed before now.

The Head of Revenues added that in relation to Non Domestic rates there were year end arrears of £583,930 which equated to 1.7% of the in-year debt collectable and this was an increase from the position in 2007/08.  He added that most Councils were reporting reduced collection rates partly due to the recession and partly due to the introduction of increased empty rates liability from 01 April 2008.
Summary of options rejected 
Nil
DECISION

(1)
That the provisional outturn position at 31 March 2009 for Council Tax 
and National Non Domestic Rates be noted.

(2)
That the Executive also note the impact of the recession on Council 
Tax losses and collections.
Reasons for Decision

To advise the Executive of Council Tax and Business Rates Collection Performance.
EX.117/09
ELECTED MEMBERS ALLOWANCES – PROVISIONAL 


OUTTURN 2008/09


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Head of Personnel and Development Services reported (PPP.18/09) on the payment of allowances to Members as part of the  Elected Members Allowances Scheme for 2008/09.  He informed Members that £346,910 had been paid in allowances to individual Members which represented an underspend of £10,790.  He informed Members that the saving had occurred due to an underspend on the basic allowance component arising from Member vacancies which had occurred throughout the year, together with savings on Special Responsibility Allowances and travel and subsistence.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Report be received and it be noted that there was an overall underspend of £10,790 on Elected Members allowances for the year 2008/09.
Reasons for Decision

To receive the Report on the Provisional Outturn for Members Allowances for 2008/09.
EX.118/09
TULLIE HOUSE – GOVERNANCE OPTIONS


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Culture and Community Services


Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.68/09, the Head of Community Services reported (CS.32/09) on the feedback from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the options for the future governance of the Tullie House Museum and Arts Service.  

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had met on 28 May 2009 and a copy of the draft Minute extract from that meeting had been circulated.  The Committee discussed the matter in some detail and raised a number of points with regards to the estimates for the set up costs for the Trust and the financial impact of the proposal, issues relating to the contents of the Partnership Agreement and any covenants with other parties which might need further consideration, issues relating to the central recharges and TUPE arrangements.  The Committee had also made suggestions with regard to the potential for the possible involvement of the British Museum in the appointment of a Chair of the Trustees and the proposals involving scrutiny in the decision making process.

The Committee had resolved that they wished to be involved in each part of the process on the proposal to devolve the service to a Trust in a similar way in which the scrutiny process had been developed for the Sheepmount Project.  The Committee would also welcome the opportunity to scrutinise the agreement between the Council and the Trustees in order to ensure that the concerns which had been expressed were addressed.

The Head of Community Services added that the Consultees referred to in his earlier Report had also been sent a copy of the Tullie House Governance Options Report and he also circulated a response which had been received from the Museums, Libraries and Archives Council which set out suggestions with regard to the need to include, as part of the transitional planning process, a rigorous independent test before final transfer to look at the financial viability of the proposals and the governance issues.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

1.
That the Report and feedback from Consultees be received.

2. 
That the input of the Community Overview and Scrutiny be welcomed 
and it be noted that the Executive wished to involve Scrutiny in the 
process. 

3.
That the City Council at its meeting on 14 July 2009 be requested to approve a supplementary estimate of up to £150,000 to fund the support necessary to progress the establishment of a Museum Trust in respect of the Tullie House Museum and Arts Service.  The release of the money for each stage of the process be delegated to the Director of Community Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Culture and Community Services.
Reasons for Decision

To enable the work to commence to create a Museum Trust which will begin with appointing a Shadow Chair for the Trustees.
EX.119/09
URBAN DESIGN AND PUBLIC REALM FRAMEWORK 


SUPPLEMENTARY DOCUMENT – RESPONSE TO



CONSULTATION



(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure


Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.49/09 the Head of Planning and Housing Services reported (DS.33/09) on the feedback from the Consultation exercise on the Urban Design and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning document.  He informed Members that the Report had been submitted to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee at their meeting on 9 April 2009 and an Extract from the Minutes of that meeting had been circulated.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services added that a large number of comments had also been submitted as part of the consultation exercise which raised a variety of issues.  He informed Members that many of the comments related to non-planning issues and although they were related to the City Centre they did not come within the scope of the Supplementary Planning document.  He further added that as part of the work on the supplementary planning document a Project Team had been established and the consultation responses had been forwarded to that team for consideration.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services added that with regard to the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework the consultation responses had highlighted a number of issues which required further clarification which primarily fell into the areas of heritage, crime and disorder and further clarification on the status of the document and how it might be used.  The Head of Planning and Housing Services then set out proposed amendments to the draft document in response to submissions from the consultation exercise.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure drew Members attention to the lengthy consultation exercise which had been undertaken on this matter, and to the large number of comments which had been received.  He congratulated Officers for the work which they had carried out in both the consultation exercise and the way in which those comments, including non planning related comments, had been dealt with.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the response of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Supplementary Planning Document be received and the draft Supplementary document, as amended by the various changes set out in Section 2 of Report DS.33/09, be referred to the City Council with a recommendation from the Executive that the amended Supplementary Planning Document be adopted.
Reasons for Decision

To consider issues raised at the consultation stage and to be able to proceed towards adoption of the Supplementary Planning document.
EX.120/09
SECOND HOMES COUNCIL TAX INCOME


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Health and Communities
Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services reported (DS.37/09) that the City Council were to receive £96,000 as their part of the Second Homes Council Tax funding which was subject to the provisions of a revised agreement between the District Councils in Cumbria and the Cumbria County Council.  He added that following discussions it was considered that the funding should be used on targets included within the Local Area Agreement.  The Director further added that of that funding £32,000 had been committed to fund the salary of an Officer in the Housing Service whose role was to focus on increasing the provision of affordable housing in the City Council's area.  The Director reminded Members of the Cumbria Local Area Agreement and added that the Local Area Agreement included a target indicator taken from the National Indicator Set which related to the number of affordable homes delivered as one of its key indicators.  He added that the Housing Strategy Programme included a priority area of decent homes including empty property and under that programme the Council had provided a budget of £100,000 to bring empty properties back into use.  The Director added that in January 2007 the Council had established  an "Empty Property Leasing Scheme" and since that time the Council had brought ten properties back into use for affordable rented housing under this Scheme.  The Scheme also fitted the criteria of the target under the Cumbria Local Area Agreement.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

1.
That the Executive agree to allocate the uncommitted Second Homes Council Tax funding for Carlisle (£64,000) to the Housing Strategy Programme for returning to use empty properties.

2.
That the City Council be recommended to agree the release of the funding for 2009/10.
Reasons for Decision

The recommendation is to enable the funding to be allocated to support bringing empty property back into use for affordable rented housing under the Housing Strategy Programme and in support of national indicator 155 under the Cumbria Local Area Agreement.
EX.121/09
FORWARD PLAN


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
All Portfolio Holders


Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of Key Decisions of the Executive for the period 1 June – 
30 September 2009 was submitted for information.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Forward Plan be noted.
Reasons for Decision

Not applicable
EX.122/09
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

A note of a Decision taken by Officers under delegated powers was circulated.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the decision, attached as Appendix A, be noted.
Reasons for Decision

Not applicable.
EX.123/09
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Various Portfolios


Subject Matter

The Minutes of the Joint Management Team meetings held on 2 and 30 April 2009 were submitted for information.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Minutes of the Joint Management Team meetings which were held on 2 and 30 April 2009, attached as Appendix B, be noted.
Reasons for Decision

Not applicable.
EX.124/09
JOINT DISTRICTS MEETING


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Leader and Promoting Carlisle


Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Districts held on 27 March 2009 were circulated.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

The Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Districts held on 27 March 2009 be received.
Reasons for Decision

Not applicable.
EX.125/09
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure


Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 22 April 2009 were circulated.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Minutes of the meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 22 April 2009 be received.
Reasons for Decision

Not applicable.
EX.126/09
REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Various


Subject Matter

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.44/07 seeking nominations of Members to serve on various outside organisations.  The Chairman announced that the Carlisle and Eden Drug and Alcohol Reference Group no longer met so a representative was no longer needed.  He added that further information was required on the Carlisle Education Business Partnership, the Solway Firth Partnership and the Quality Street Competition.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the City Council's representatives on the following bodies be as indicated:-

1.  Age Concern – Carlisle and District Forum

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Anchorage Centre Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Belah Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Ellis, Morton and Vasey

Botcherby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Mrs Glendinning, Boaden and Scarborough

Brampton Community Association General Committee

Councillor Layden

Carlisle and District Citizens' Advice Bureau Trustee Management Committee

Councillors Earp and Boaden

Carlisle College Corporation

Councillor Knapton (term of office expires 19.12.09)

Carlisle Community Law Centre Management Committee

Councillor Luckley

Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group Councillor Mrs Luckley (Councillor Bloxham as substitute)

Carlisle Educational Charity

Councillors Hendry, Mrs Mallinson, Tootle (all 4 year term of office expiring August 2012) and Bainbridge (4 year term of office expiring June 2010)

Carlisle Housing Association

Councillor Hendry, Councillor Layden, Councillor Mrs E Mallinson and 

Mr Dodd.

(Note – There is no set term of office for Council Board Members.  Appointments or removals have to be made in writing by the City Council to the Secretary of the Carlisle Housing Association Board)

Carlisle Leisure Limited Board

Councillors Mitchelson and Stevenson

Carlisle Police Community Liaison 

Councillor Bainbridge and Morton (Councillors Mrs Clarke and Mrs Rutherford as substitutes)

Carlisle Sports Council

Councillor Knapton

City Centre Management Working Group

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Conservation Area Advisory Committee

Councillor Mrs Luckley

Croftlands Trust Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons (Councillor P Farmer and Mrs Riddle as substitutes)

(Note – This is a joint Scrutiny Committee comprising representatives of the six District Councils in Cumbria and Cumbria County Council.  The terms of reference require that Members should be serving Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.)  

Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board

Councillor Mitchelson as Leader of the Council

Cumbria Playing Fields Association – Executive Committee

Councillor Weedall

Cumbria Strategic Partnership

Councillor Mitchelson  

Cumbria Strategic Partnership – Executive Board

Councillor Mitchelson 

Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Councillor Bloxham

Currock Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bradley, Glover and Harid.

Denton Holme Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Atkinson, McDevitt and Mrs Southward

Downagate Community Centre Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Elizabeth Fell Memorial Trust

Councillor Morton

Friends of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery

Councillor Mrs Mallinson

Greystone Community Association

Councillor Quilter

Hadrians Wall World Heritage Site Management Plan Committee

Councillor Knapton

Harraby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Weber, Weedall and Mrs Rutherford

Local Authority World Heritage Forum

Councillor Knapton

Local Government Association – General Assembly

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor J Mallinson as substitute)

Local Government Association – Rural Commission

Councillors Mitchelson and Mrs Bowman

(NOTE – The Council is entitled to nominate two representatives, either 2 Members or one Member and one Officer with the first named elected Member being allocated the Council’s vote on the Commission)

Local Government Association – Urban Commission

Councillors Mrs Luckley and Mrs Bradley

(NOTE – The Council is entitled to nominate two representatives, either 2 Members or one Member and one Officer with the first named elected Member being allocated the Council’s vote on the Commission)

Local Government Information Unit

Councillor J Mallinson

Longtown Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bloxham, Devlin and J Mallinson

Mary Hannah Almshouses Charity

Councillor Ellis and Councillor Vasey (term of office expires February 2012) and Councillor Morton (term of office expires June 2013)

Morton Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bell, N Farmer and P Farmer

National Association of Councillors – English Region

Councillor Mrs Geddes

National Association of Councillors

Councillor Mrs Geddes

National Parking Adjudication Service Joint Committee

Councillor Bloxham (Councillor Morton – substitute)

North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Partnership

Councillor Collier

North West Local Authorities Employers Organisation

Councillor Earp 

North West Regional Housing Forum

Councillor Mrs Luckley

Petteril Bank Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Cape , Mrs Warwick and Wilson

Quality Street Competition

Councillors Mrs Parsons, Weedall and Mrs Vasey

Settle – Carlisle Railway Development Company

Councillor Earp

Solway Coast AONB Joint Advisory Committee

Councillor Collier

Stanwix Community Association

Councillor Mrs Mallinson

Voluntary Action Cumbria

Councillor Mrs M Bowman

West Coast Rail 250

Councillor J Mallinson

Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Hendry, Mrs Robson and Stothard 

2.  That it be noted that the following organisations to which appointments had been made in previous years either no longer meet or no longer invite Councillor representation.

East Cumbria Countryside Project, Sure Start Carlisle South, Objective 2 and 3 Cumbria County Working Group and Carlisle and Eden Drug and Alcohol Reference Group.

3.  That the Executive note the appointment of Leader and Portfolio Holder for Economy to the Carlisle Renaissance Board under the Leader's Scheme of Delegation.

4.  That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services investigate whether the Carlisle Education Business Partnership and the Quality Street Competition still require City Council Representation, and report back to a future meeting of the Executive.

5.  That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services investigate further the position with regard to representation on the Solway Firth Partnership and submit those details to a future meeting of the Executive.
Reasons for Decision

To make appointments to Outside Bodies for 2009/10.
EX.127/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT 


FOR 2008/09



(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Performance and Development


Subject Matter

The Head of Policy and Performance Services reported (PPP.19/09) on the performance of the City Council for the year 2008/09.  She informed Members that this marked the transition from the Best Value regime to the new National Performance Framework and National Indicator Set and this was the first year that performance against that new National Indicator Set had been reported.  She added that much of the current data would provide a base line for future years.  She further added that the Place Survey data had been delayed and would now appear in detail in the first quarter Performance Monitoring Report for 2009/10.

The Head of Policy and Performance further added that the Council continued to develop its Performance Management framework to provide a robust platform on which the Council could base decisions about corporate priorities and resources and this had been aided in 2008/09 by the work of an Overview and Scrutiny Task and Finish Group which had reviewed the Performance Management Framework and component parts.

The Head of Policy and Performance reported on the Council's performance in respect of "Corporate Health" and the Council's priorities of Cleaner Greener Safer, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  She further added that the Council had achieved a level 3 in respect of use of resources for the first time ie that it performed consistently above the minimum requirements.  She added that the report provided information which highlighted the areas where the City Council had been successful during 2008/09 including recycling and also those areas where the Council's performance had not been as good as expected, including Council Tax Collection, Business Rate Collection and staff sickness.

The Portfolio Holder for Economy drew attention to the improvement in the overall condition of the Council's property portfolio which had been achieved from planned repair and maintenance and which had led to the Council achieving its target of keeping 80% of its property in a sustainable condition and suitable for use.  She thanked Officers for their work in achieving this target.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure and Performance and Development commented that they would wish to see further information with regards to the way in which some of the targets which had been set locally had been agreed, and would welcome the opportunity for Member input in to the setting of these with the assistance of Officers.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

1.
That the end of year performance of the City Council presented in the Report for Cleaner Greener Safer Carlisle, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance be noted and considered, as part of the work on the Transformation Programme and Review of Priorities.

2.
That the Executive refer the relevant parts of the Report to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.
Reasons for Decision

To review the performance of the City Council during 2008/09 in order to acknowledge and celebrate success and with a view to informing the Transformation Programme and review of priorities.
EX.128/09
CARLISLE GROWTH POINT


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure


Subject Matter

The Head of Planning and Housing Services reported (DS.41/09) on progress with work on Carlisle Growth Point.  He reminded Members that the Growth Point bid had been submitted to enable the City Council to take advantage of the Government's initiative to increase housing supply throughout the country and develop Carlisle's potential as the sub-regional Centre for Cumbria and South West Scotland.  

He reminded Members that Carlisle's successful bid had been based on increasing the annual housing target from 450 to 600 per annum up to the year 2016.  He added that the first stage of allocating new housing sites would be progressed through sites with existing approval and the identification of additional sites had commenced through the "Call for Sites" process which had begun in the autumn of 2008.  A large number of sites had been identified as part of that process and they would now be subject to a consultation exercise before any decision was taken.  The Head of Planning and Housing Services reported that the preferred options would be taken forward through the Local Development Framework process, which it was envisaged would take approximately two years and involve an examination in public before a Planning Inspector.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services added that the City Council had been awarded a grant of £231,098 to assist in the implementation of the Growth Point which would be used to deliver the Local Development Framework and bring the sites forward.   He added that whilst the Growth Point was based on the need to provide more houses in Carlisle it also gave the City an opportunity to grow its economic base with the expansion of the City's Industrial Estates, the creation of a new Business Park as part of the Morton Mixed Use Urban extension and also the development of the University of Cumbria's Headquarters at Caldew Riverside as well as Public Realm improvements in and around the City Centre.  He added that the Growth Point would also help to address the areas of serious social deprivation in parts of Carlisle and along with the work of Carlisle Renaissance it was anticipated that it could help to secure the regeneration of Carlisle.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services added that linked to the Growth Point funding was the Community Infrastructure fund which had enabled Cumbria County Council to submit a series of bids for transport and highway improvements to help provide some of the highway infrastructure required to deliver the additional housing sites.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the report be noted.
Reasons for Decision

To keep the Executive updated on progress with the Growth Point work.
EX.129/09
VAT 3 YEAR RULING UPDATE


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services reported (CORP.16/09) on work carried out on behalf of the City Council by Price Waterhouse Coopers to recover overpaid VAT.  She informed Members that the House of Lords had recently deemed that the 3 year limit on VAT claims to be unlawful and there was therefore scope to backdate claims made to date and consider new claims.  The Director of Corporate Services detailed the claims which had been submitted on behalf of the City Council by Price Waterhouse Coopers during 2008/09 in relation to car parking (ECN), employee and business mileage, cultural activities, leisure activities and the Market.  She also added that the City Council had submitted a claim to HMRC in relation to off street parking fees and the tribunal service had agreed that that claim could be stood over pending the outcome of a case in the European Court of Justice and the Court of Appeal.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that the Council had been awarded £1,184,698 in respect of VAT and statutory interest and further added that notification had recently been received in respect of the award of a further £33,000.  She cautioned, however,  that this income was a "one off" payment and the deadline for submission of claims had now expired.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance noted the outcome of this work which had benefited the Council enormously and expressed his appreciation for the efforts of all those concerned.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

That the Executive note the outcome with regard to the claims submitted and the award of £1,184,698.50p in respect of reclaimed VAT and associated statutory interest, together with an additional sum of £33,000 in relation to the interest on the above award.
Reasons for Decision

To update the Executive on the progress and outcome of claims for overpaid VAT.
EX.130/09
EFFICIENCY AND SHARED SERVICES FUNDING BID


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance


Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services reported (CORP.18/09) on requests for set up Expenditure to be provided to develop a Shared Audit Service and implement part of the Customer Services Efficiency Review.  She reminded Members that the Council had recommended the creation of a 3 year programme with a budget of £200,000 aimed at carrying out background research and analysis on the areas of the Council that could benefit from a Shared Service approach.  She further added that the Council had set aside £50,000 in 2009/10 to meet the incidental costs of Shared Services and Efficiency Reviews.  

The Director of Corporate Services reported that in response to Central Government guidelines Officers had agreed to explore the potential of creating a Single Audit Service serving Carlisle City, Allerdale Borough, Copeland Borough and Cumbria County Councils and the initial project was to develop a Business Case for the creation of such a Shared Service which could then be considered by each Council.  She added that initial funding of £10,000 was required from each participating Council to cover costs of any external assistance required.

The Director of Corporate Services further added that a programme had also been developed to complete the transfer of a number of service activities to the Customer Contact Service during 2009/10 including Area Maintenance, Environmental Services and Car Parking/Council Tax and a request for funding of £9,000 had been submitted in respect of the back filling of a post during the secondment of a member of staff to undertake appropriate duties for a period not exceeding 6 months.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

1. 
That the Executive agree to the expenditure from the 2009/10 budget for Shared Services and Efficiency Reviews of:

(a)
£10,000 to meet the Shared Audit Service Business Development costs.

(b)
£9,000 to meet the temporary back filling of a post required to assist with the Customer Services Efficiency Review.
Reasons for Decision

To fund set up expenditure to be incurred on shared services and efficiency reviews to be progressed in 2009/10.
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EX.131/09
GHYLL BANK SUPPORTING PEOPLE CONTRACT


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3)


(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Development


Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services reported (DS.38/09) on a proposal to seek a tender from one specialist provider for the provision of support services to the Gypsy and Traveller community.  He added that the proposal was to be funded throughout the County by the Supporting People programme.
Summary of options rejected
Nil
DECISION

Approval be given for the Director of Development to seek a tender from one specialist provider (under Contract Procedure Rules 4, 2(b)) for support services to the Gypsy and Traveller community funded under the Supporting People Programme.
Reasons for Decision

In order that the support services for the Gypsy and Traveller Community can be commissioned and developed with the funding being provided under the Supporting People Programme.
(The meeting ended at 1.45 pm)
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